Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting
Tuesday, September 11th, 2012, 6:00 pm
Present: Colette DePhelps, Andrika Kuhle, Kurt Obermayr, Tammy Parker, Kimberly Vincent, Donal Wilkinson (Board); Joan McDougall, Theresa Nuhn, and Deb Reynolds (GM Team); Kay Keskinen (Facilitator); Joan Rutkowski (BOD Administrative Assistant) 
Absent: Bill London 

Guests: Courtney Brock, Greg Kimberling, Brennus Moody, Kyle A. Parkins
CHECK IN
MEMBER FORUM
No members with an interest in speaking were present.
STUDY AND ENGAGEMENT: Co-op Insurance

Greg Kimberling, from Greg Kimberling Insurance Agency, provided a summary of the insurance coverage his agency provides for the Co-op: commercial, health, workers’ compensation, and unemployment insurance.
Shook-Leavitt Insurance provides the Co-op’s directors’ and officers’ insurance and its employment practices liability insurance.
Greg said the Co-op’s commercial coverage provides more than $1.2 million for products/inventory, equipment, and related items, and just under $300,000 for built-ins. There is an 8% escalator, which Greg said is about average for grocery stores (the range is 6-10%). The escalator is the percentage by which the coverage amount increases each year.
Liability coverage provides $2 million per incident and $4 million aggregate per year. Greg said this is a good policy for the Co-op’s exposure and volume of business. Liability and workers’ compensation also extend to Co-op volunteers. If the number of volunteers increased substantially, the cost would go up negligibly, Greg said.
Greg said Theresa does an excellent job communicating with him about any ideas or potential changes that might affect insurance. He said that only a few times has the insurance company said the Co-op's existing insurance policy would not cover a proposed Co-op activity, such as an “extreme” sports event, because of the level of risk.  In these instances, a special rider would need to be purchased to cover the specific event.
The policy provides extensive coverage in case of physical disaster, such as a fire that destroys the store. The insurance would replace the building, and during the time the store would be closed the insurance would pay the normal profit, management salaries, and expenses that need to continue due to contracts. Staff wages would be paid for about 45 days.
The Board and Greg discussed how the policy works with respect to Tuesday Growers Market. Greg said the Co-op is completely covered for any event that happens in its parking lot, including incidents related to Tuesday Growers Market. If a vendor does not have insurance, the Co-op would still be covered by its own liability policy. The coverage does not extend to vendors' personal or business liability.
Greg recommended that Co-op management ask vendors to provide their insurance information if they have coverage. This way all details are in place in case something happens, such as a vendor’s produce sickening a customer.
Theresa said the GM Team is looking into getting this information from producers.
The BOD recommended that management clarify with vendors and people who bring their products into the store that the Co-op’s insurance does not extend to them and protect them from being sued.
Board members discussed what, if anything, could be done to assist vendors who do not have their own insurance. Ideas to explore include a support fund, cost-share program, and/or education, such as a seminar. The topic also could be revisited in the context of addressing the Co-op’s strategic initiative that involves developing and supporting the local, organic, and sustainable goods economy.

Greg said he would be happy to research possibilities, but he cautioned that it would be tough to find a policy that would extend to vendors and said that the cost on its own could exceed the entire premium currently being paid. He added that managers can refer vendors to his office at any time and he would be happy to provide insurance information.
Action: Greg Kimberling will research possibilities for vendor coverage, such as a policy that could be bought into by a pool of producers. He will share a summary of this information with Theresa.
CONSENT AGENDA
Minutes: Motion to accept the August minutes as amended, seconded, passed 6-0
· Substitute “than” for “that” on page 2

· Spell out M.A.Day on first reference

· Insert word “additional” before “benefit to Participating Members”

· Change “provided” to “provide” on page 7 
GM Compliance Report:

Policy B1: Staff Treatment
This policy guides the General Manager (GM) in his or her efforts to ensure humane, fair, and dignified conditions in accordance with the employee Personnel Policy Handbook. The compliance report demonstrates whether employment practices are meeting personnel policies and goals.
· The Board discussed the storage of staff satisfaction survey data. This survey is conducted every two years; the most recent one was done in 2011, and the next one will be done in 2013. Survey responses are anonymous. Kimberly said that in the past she has asked the survey administrator for the data and was told it wasn’t kept. She suggested that the contract with the survey administrator involve a commitment to keep the data for at least one year.
Survey information could be stored in a locked Board file cabinet.
Action: Theresa will email the survey administrator and ask if she can obtain a copy of the most recent data and inquire whether the 2013 survey data could be stored for one year after the report is provided to the Co-op.  This would allow for additional analysis, if needed/wanted by the GM and/or Board.
· Question: Is management following written policy regarding how to deal with staff disciplinary problems?
Theresa said there is not a written policy for handling disciplinary problems; this gives management flexibility to respond to issues on a case-by-case basis.
The Board discussed the need to ensure that, during times when there is not a permanent GM, managers who are part of the GM Team are being supervised and evaluated annually with respect to their original management positions. How should this be done? What evidence of performance would be sought? By whom? The information could go on monitoring reports if/when another interim situation arises.

Colette said she thought this evaluation concern was going to be addressed this year and an annual evaluation would be conducted for each GM Team member's management position (human resources, grocery, and finance). A plan for addressing this need that includes a timeline would help keep the concern from falling by the wayside if there arises another interim GM situation.

Theresa said she had thought this plan and the evaluation of the current GM Team was only needed if the GM Team was going to become a permanent arrangement. Currently, GM Team members give each other honest feedback informally and frequently, she said.

Action: The GM Team will informally discuss what they’ve observed of each other in their non-GM management roles and create a document of issues, risks, and lessons learned working as a GM Team.

Motion to accept B1 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 6-0
Policy B3: Communication and Counsel to the Board

This policy requires the GM to report on events and trends affecting store performance and stability.
Joan M. said the Co-op did not receive the correct version of the pourable spice jars that were described in the report, and that this should be fixed soon. The change will ensure compliance with the health department’s requirement that each spice jar has its own scoop.
Colette expressed appreciation for the B3 reports provided each month. 

Motion to accept B3 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 6-0
BRIEF ANNOUNCEMENTS AND ACTION ITEM FOLLOW-UP
Rolled over action items:

Action:  The Professional Development Committee will look over minutes of the May meeting and create an action list. IN PROGRESS
Action:  The Professional Development Committee will clarify how to plan future Board retreats.  IN PROGRESS
Action:  Election Committee will find the timeline for the 12-month election cycle.  (Donal may have it, or it may be in a report written by Dena Neese in 2010.)  DONAL HASN’T BEEN ABLE TO FIND THIS INFORMATION. BILL LONDON WILL PURSUE IT
Action: The Policy and Bylaw Committee will develop language about insurance and liability for either the B or D section of the policy manual. WILL REFER TO JULY MINUTES AND AMY SHOOK’S REPORT AND WORK ON IT
Action: At the end of the year, the Vice President and Deb will collaborate on developing the BOD budget. They will then bring a draft budget back to the BOD for review. IN PROCESS

Action: Deb will lead a Study and Engagement session about financial ratios at the October BOD meeting. WILL DO
Action: The GM Search Committee will develop an online survey (Survey Monkey) and meet with store managers to develop ways to get staff input and perspective for the GM Search and for calibrating staff and BOD interests. IN PROGRESS; WON’T BE DOING SURVEY MONKEY
Action: The Professional Development Committee will brainstorm and coordinate with the management team to consider ways to connect board and management. This could include having dinner presentations. Suggestions will be brought to the August meeting for discussion.

IN PROGRESS
Action: The Executive Committee will explore what direct inspection of the GM means and looks like. NOT YET
Motions requiring action:

Action: Motion to have Membership Engagement Committee determine what should be on the bulletin board for Joan R. to execute. NOT DONE YET
New Action Items from August meeting:

Action: The BOD will have another conversation about what is appropriate for a retreat agenda closer to when it’s time to plan the next retreat. NOT YET
Action: The GM Team will clarify with newsletter editors whether discrepancy between Participating Member hours worked and the discount given has been addressed. ON TODAY’S AGENDA
Action: Deb will review the sales percentages and clarify why the discrepancy (why budgeted plus amount over budget does not equal actual increase). DONE
Action: At the September meeting, Deb will lay out timeline for deciding patronage dividends. ON TODAY’S AGENDA
Action: The Policy and Bylaw Committee will submit the most current revised version of D9 for the September agenda. NOT DONE
Action: The Policy and Bylaw committee will fix the typos in the submitted proposed rewrite of B9. DONE
Action: Joan R. will put the draft Strategic Initiatives Committee Charter on the September agenda. FOR JAN. AGENDA
Action: The GM Team will lead the exploration of 40th Anniversary celebration ideas. WORKING ON IT
Action: The GM Team will direct Outreach staff to find a venue for the annual meeting.

DONE
CONFIRM AGENDA
Additions:

· Discussion of how the GM hiring decision/vote will be made (added as part of GM Search update)

Removals:

· Proposed policy rewrite for D9; incorrect version submitted
BUSINESS AGENDA
GM Financial Report/GM Update (report):
The BOD would like to see consistency in the colors used to signify the years across the numerous financial reports.
Colette said she found it remarkable how close to budget the Co-op is, and she complimented Deb on doing an excellent job with budgeting.

Motion to accept financial reports as in compliance, seconded, passed 6-0
Participating Member Discount Equity Follow-up (report):
Theresa shared with the BOD information about how Participating Member discounts are determined, and she addressed questions about equity. Some volunteer roles garner discounts based on the number of hours logged and other roles’ discounts are set at 18%.

The 18% discount amount for newsletter contributors was established more than four years ago. Theresa said she has not heard any complaints about the differences in discounts.

Theresa said concern about equity may have been discussed at a Board meeting last year, and then other issues became more prominent when the new GM arrived. She said that in January, she received a request from a Board member asking that no more changes be made to the Participating Member program. This request was triggered by someone being very upset with a change in his volunteer role. In the meantime, Theresa and Sarah McDonald researched the legality of the Participating Member program.

As a result of all this, Theresa said, she did not see the discrepancy in how discounts are awarded as something that was on the front page and needing action during this interim GM year. When it was decided that the interim GM Team would not become permanent, she thought it made more sense to wait for a permanent GM to be in place before changing the Participating Member program. This person could look at the program as a whole and decide how and when any changes should be made.
Colette said that, to summarize, there currently isn’t equity in the program because some discounts are based on the job and some are based on the hours.

Theresa said that the word “equitable” may have different meanings to different people; newsletter writers’ discounts are not based on hours, but that doesn’t mean the discount program is not equitable, she said. She added that the newsletter is not as large as it used to be, and the writers now alternate months in which they contribute, which reins in the discounts.
It was noted that the difference in how discounts are awarded is not reflected in literature about the Participating Member program, which says that discounts are based on hours.

The Board briefly discussed whether the Participating Member program and the discounts should be reviewed and whether it’s realistic to try to make changes before the permanent General Manager begins. The GM Team could publicize that the program will likely change in the near future, and current literature could change to more clearly reflect the difference in discounts and to inform volunteers that the difference may be temporary.

Action: As Tammy drafts the rewrite of the policy guiding the Participating Member program, she will include the Board’s expectations regarding the discount structure and communication about the program.

Action:  Theresa will work with Sarah to update the Participating Member program information to accurately reflect that some volunteer positions are awarded discounts based on hours worked and others are awarded a flat discount rate based on the volunteer job.

GM Search Update (report/discussion):
· Interview scheduling: The BOD aligned their schedules for interviewing GM candidates in October.
Thursday, Oct. 11: 9:15 to 11:15 is window
Wednesday, Oct. 17: 11:45 to 1:45 is window
Thursday, Oct. 25: 9:15 to 11:15 is window

Action: Joan will reserve the Fiske Room for the three October times. 
· Board/staff communication windows: Colette said she met with store managers to learn what they desire in a new General Manager. She said she received great feedback; the information was posted on the wall of the Board meeting room.
Board members determined times in which some of them would be available to invite Co-op staff to stop by the GM office and share the skills and qualities they desire in a GM.
Sunday, Sept. 16: 3 p.m. to 4 p.m. Kurt (and maybe Andrika or Colette)
Tuesday, Sept. 18: 9 a.m. to 10 a.m. Kimberly and Donal

Wednesday, Sept. 19: 6 p.m. to 7 p.m. Tammy and Andrika

· Colette reported that she has received a few new applications for the GM position. Telephone screening of current selected applicants is underway this week. Screening of new applicants, if they meet minimum criteria, would need to happen right away in order to fit in the current timeline for in-person interviews.
· GM vote: The BOD considered how to make the vote for the new GM; should the decision be based upon consensus, majority opinion, or unanimous decision?
Motion that decision to hire GM has to be based on a unanimous vote, seconded, passed 6-0
Policy & Bylaw Committee – Proposed Policy Rewrite “B9: Executive Limitations” (proposal):
This policy provides guidance for the General Manager’s requirement to exercise fiscal responsibility and ensure expenditures are aligned with priorities established in Ends Policies.
· The requirement to notify the Board of days of cash on hand and progress toward the board-mandated target is new to the policy, but the GM/GM team has been providing this information.
· #5 in the draft revision reflects Board feedback regarding notification of atypical expenses and liabilities.
· #9 adds that the GM will not use the long-term savings account without prior board approval.

The BOD discussed limits on the GM’s use of the savings accounts and whether there has ever been a specific amount of money mandated for deposit into savings every week.  Kimberly said she recalled the Board setting the amount at $5,000 when she was Board President. Deb said the amount deposited has recently been $4,000, and she does not know of any information in writing requiring a set amount.
Deb added that there currently isn’t anything in place to distinguish between the existence or use of “long-term” and “short-term” savings accounts. She said she sometimes has to transfer money from savings when cash isn’t immediately available in checking for big purchases, such as equipment.

Deb described how Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC) rules limit coverage of savings accounts so that $250,000 is the most that can be covered within individual institutions; the limit is per institution not per account within an institution.

The Board discussed using language from #5 to shape the limit on the GM’s use of savings. Based on this, B9 will be revised as follows:
· What is currently in #9 of the proposed revision will be split.
· The part regarding use of savings will become a new #6 and the items that follow will be renumbered. The new #6 will say: [The GM will not:] use savings accounts without prior Board approval for atypical expenses that are not previously allotted for in the budget or are not customary liabilities in the ordinary course of doing business.
· The part regarding the limit on using restricted funds for any purpose other than that required by restriction will now stand on its own and become #10.

· NCBA will be changed to NCGA
· ‘Practices’ will be changed to ‘Principles’ in Generally Accepted Accounting Principles
· In #5, ‘were’ will be changed to ‘are’

Motion to accept Policy B9 as revised, seconded, passed 6-0
Patronage Dividend Timeline (report): 

The report summarized the deadlines for following IRS requirements regarding declaration, notice, and payment of patronage dividends.

Once a declaration is made, a business is legally bound to follow through with the intention. The amount of net income allowed to be declared is based on the percentage of sales that are member sales. Currently, about 75% of the Co-op’s net income is from member sales. The Co-op would have to pay a minimum of 20% of the amount declared in dividends. Deb said the amount the Co-op would pay in taxes if it did not do patronage dividends is about the same as what it would pay in dividends.

The Board decided to do a more conceptual exploration of the topic during January’s Study and Engagement session to prepare for a February vote.

Action: Joan will put patronage dividends on the January agenda for Study and Engagement.
Annual Meeting (report/discussion):
Colette reported that Jessica Bearman will be the facilitator/MC at the meeting, which will be held Sunday, September 23rd, from 4 p.m. to 6 p.m. The theme is “Looking forward to our 40th anniversary.”
Operational information, which is required, will be given toward the beginning of the meeting. Door prizes may be given at points throughout the agenda.

Board Retreat Update (agenda addition):
Andrika reported that she is working on finding a facilitator and researching venue options. The Palouse Divide Lodge is one option being explored, and other suggestions are welcome. Accessibility is among the criteria for choosing the venue. An in-town location may be more accessible, and those options also are being explored. 

BOARD ASSIGNMENTS AND MEETING REVIEW
Newsletter and Breakfast with the Board assignments reviewed: for the October Co-op newsletter, Kimberly will write about the Policy and Bylaw Committee’s work. Donal can attend the October 13 Breakfast with the Board with Kurt.
Meeting adjourned at 8:35 p.m.
Notes taken by Joan Rutkowski
The next meeting will be Tuesday, October 9 at 6 p.m. (with dinner beginning at 5:30 p.m.) in the Fiske Room of the 1912 Center.

Signature of the Board President
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